
 
 
Briefing: Immigration (Health and Social Care Staff) Bill, Second Reading, 15 January 2021.  
 
As representatives of thousands of internationally educated health and care staff, and people 
in later life who rely on their expertise, we are calling on the UK Government to grant everyone 
who supported, and those who continue to play a vital role in response to, the COVID-19 
emergency automatic indefinite leave to remain. We support this Bill – sponsored by Christine 
Jardine MP – which seeks to grant indefinite leave to remain for health and social care staff 
across the UK.  
 
Granting automatic indefinite leave to remain to international health and care workers who 
helped tackle this virus should be instinctive and we call on the Government to act. This Bill 
must include all health and care staff – irrespective of the setting in which they worked – in its 
scope because they are all playing a vital role in supporting patient care in hospitals, our 
communities and in people’s own homes. The support that international health and care 
workers provide, though brought to the fore through this pandemic, has always been essential 
and the RCP earlier this year already called for a ‘new deal’ for international health and care 
staffi



recruitment campaigns in recent years. This shows a contradiction in how the government 
values the contribution of overseas staff, despite NHS and social care workers providing 
equally important patient care – especially during the pandemic. Social care staff – ineligible 
for the skilled worker scheme – must be given a migratory route and made to feel welcome in 
the UK beyond the government accepting the Migration Advisory Committee’s (MAC) latest 
recommendations to include senior social care staff on the Shortage Occupation List.  
 
Additional information: 

While this debate is focused on legislation to grant indefinite leave to remain to health and 
care staff across the UK, the discussion cannot be separated from the other significant 
barriers which staff face as internationally educated professionals. We are concerned that 
other Home Office migration policies run the risk of forcing international staff to leave the UK 
prematurely. In particular, we are concerned that the no recourse to public funds condition 
applied to migrant workers is a key disincentive to retention and another example of failing to 
recognise the value they bring.  

While British nationals unable to work while shielding or self-isolating due to COVID-19 have 
benefitted from the security of public financial support, we are concerned that migrant workers 
are being forced to choose between continuing to work despite being at risk, or otherwise 
staying at home and falling into destitution. This is wrong and will put staff and patient lives at 
unnecessary risk.  

We welcomed the MAC’s announcement last year to lower the salary threshold to £25,600 
under the new immigration system. However, this will inevitably exclude a large number of 
entry-level applicants working in the social care sector, who often face a much lower annual 
average salary. We recommend and expect the government to reconsider the MAC 


